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Minutes Law Libraries Section: Standing Committee First Session

82nd. IFLA World Library and Information Congress, Columbus, Ohio
IFLA Standing Committee on Law Libraries Section

Saturday 13 August 2016, 15:15-17:45, Room C223-224 Session 42
Chair: Sonia Poulin
Present S.C. Members:

Sonia Poulin, Marisol Florén‐Romero (Information Coordinator), Edita Bačić, Hélène Besnier, Anne Burnett, Carole Hinchcliff, Sarah (Sally) Holterhoff, Margo Jeske, Yolanda Jones, Teresa Miguel-Stearns, Robert R. Newlen, Radu D. Popa.
Absent S.C. members:
Ursula Bödecker, Jeong‐Kwon Cho, Michel Fraysse, Caroline Ilako (apologies), Elizabeth Naumczyk (Secretary, apologies), Rodrigo Obrador (apologies), Lagdhir Rabari, Amal Tarhini.
Observers: Kristina Alajan, Barbara Caravaglia, Mónica Urzúa Cerpa, Claudia Cuevas, Trezlen Drake, Héctor Orellana Flores, Jacqueline Orlando, Christine Weidenslaufer, Jacqueline Orlando, Omolabake Ogunnande.
1. Call to order and welcome
Sonia Poulin, IFLA Law Libraries Section Chair, welcomed all participants to the First  Standing Committee (SC) meeting at IFLA's 82nd World Library and Information Congress (WLIC). Elizabeth Naumczyk, our Secretary was unable to attend and sent her apologies.  Margo Jeske kindly offered to take the minutes.

2. Introduction of attendees (Sonia Poulin)
The attendees, which included members of the SC and observers, introduced themselves (all together 22 participants). Participants were asked to include their names and contact information on the attendance sheet which was circulated.
3. Approval of the agenda, last-minute changes (Sonia Poulin for Elizabeth Naumczyk)
The agenda was distributed.  The agenda was fully accepted.
4. Approval of minutes of the previous meeting (South Africa) (Sonia Poulin for Elizabeth Naumczyk)
Minutes of the past Standing Committee meetings at Cape Town, South Africa in August 2015 were circulated and approved electronically.  Print copies were made available at the meeting and are available on the IFLA website. 
5. Report of the Chair (Sonia Poulin)
Sonia reviewed the events and activities that had taken place during 2015-2016, based on the goals established in the Section Action Plan for the year. The Action Plan is available for review on the IFLA Law Libraries section website. These goals included:

Statement on Government Provision of Public Legal Information in the Digital Age: the first draft of a declaration on authentication of legal information prepared by Sally Holterhoff. A briefing note of the Statement and recommendations was sent out in June to the members of the SC for review and approval. The draft was approved by the SC members electronically. The draft is to be submitted for discussion to the Standards Committee in Columbus, Ohio.
Africa Workshop on Open Access to Law: Caroline Ilako, Sonia Poulin and Bård Tuseth are the project leads. Additional volunters will shortly be added to the project team. The workshop is set to be held in Uganda, in December 6-7, 2016. The workshop follows the same structure and content as the workshop held in Croatia in 2014. Funding for the workshop was submitted to IFLA who will approve a budget of 5,000 euros. Formal collaboration and additional funds were requested from the International Association of Law Libraries (IALL) and approved at their Annual Meeting in Oxford, United Kingdom in the month of August, in the amount of US$1,000.00. Furthermore, remaining funds from the Law Libraries Section reception in Columbus, Ohio, sponsored by William S. Hein & Co., were approved to financially support the Uganda Workshop. Hein still has to confirm the final funding amount. This follows the idea discussed last year of collaborating with other law library associations. It still has to be determined if IALL will be represented at the Workshop or will help with the planning. There will be lots of opportunities for members to work on the planning and organization of the workshop and much help is required. Sonia asked attendees to promote the Open Access to Law in Africa Workshop. The outcomes of the Workshop are to be discussed with IFLA's Governing Board in order to have the funding approved (5,000 euros).
Sonia gave a series of SC updates of events that will take place during the 82nd WLIC in Columbus. She began with explaining the two programs organized for Columbus. The session Bringing the Law to the Library: connections, collaboration, and community in support of access to justice and the rule of law that will take place on Wednesday, August 17, from 11:45 – 13:45, organized by Yolanda Jones. Eighteen papers were submitted and eight were selected. The second session Privacy Law in the Digital Age: Governments Rethink the Meaning of Information Access Policies to be held on Thursday August 18, was organised by Robert Newlen with Sally Holterhoff and Carole Hinchcliff assisting with the program.     Roberta Shaffer (Law Librarian of Congress, United States) will be moderating.  The session is expected to be fast paced and provocative. Sonia also encouraged attendees to attend and support a session Government Information Publishing Programs: Past Present and Future, organized by the section on Government Information and Official Publications and co-sponsored by the Law Libraries section, to be held on Monday, August 15. 
Sonia indicated that collaboration with other law library associations is one of the strategic objectives in our Action Plan and in this sense she attended the Education Committee at the International Association of Law Libraries Conference in Oxford in July 2016, and sees opportunities to work on other projects together.
Margo Jeske will provide an update on Tuesday's business meeting regarding the Pre-Satellite conference held in Toronto. 
On Saturday morning, before the meeting of the Law Libraries Standing Committee meeting, Sonia Poulin and Marisol Floren attended the IFLA's Professional Committee meeting. The President's program was discussed. The new Secretary-General Gerald Leitner stated that IFLA will be working on a strategic plan for the organization in 2017 to determine priorities and actions for the following years. IFLA must increase its engagement with units and its members to lead work in a new and more inclusive way that reaches all regions and sectors, a bottoms up approach. His initiative is to provide a consultative process where Chairs and Secretaries from the Standing Committees will meet in Greece in 2017. This meeting will be funded by IFLA. IFLA will also conduct a membership survey in January 2017 to receive feedback from its members and understand what members value most and what they hope for the future. Mr. Gerald Leitner understands that a global vision needs to be developed, and his message was received positively. The Chair of the Professional Committee reported that 55 action plans of 58 were delivered from IFLA Sections. It is planned to map action plans into a master document to show how they relate to goals of IFLA.  The Action Report will be due at the end of October.
IFLA wants the sections to focus on engagement and be active. All SC members need to be engaged and working on a specific project. Sonia stated that if you have signed up to be on the SC it is because you want to be involved. The Chair has the authority to request a SC member who has not been actively involved in the activties of the Committee to step down. A minimum of 40 members are required to maintain our status as a Section. There is a total of 57 members in the Section, an increase of 12 new members from previous year. Nominations for the SC will again be held in the Fall.  Several members will need to complete forms if they wish to be re-nominated, these being Edita Bacic, Ursula Bödecker, Carole Hinchcliff, Sally Holterhoff, Caroline Ilako, Margo Jeske, and Sonia Poulin.
6. Report of the Secretary (Sonia Poulin for Elizabeth Naumczyk)
Elizabeth Naumczyk could not attend the Annual Conference. She sends her greetings and apologies for not being able to attend. The annual report for 2015-2016 is being finalized.  A draft will be distributed for comments and corrections before final submission at the end of the month of October.  
7. Report of Information Coordinator (Marisol Florén Romero)
With respect to posting to the Law Libraries Section website, Marisol explained that the members list was now the responsibility of the IFLA’s webmaster. IFLA is pulling the data for this page from the Membership registration information. The page was updated with reports on conferences and papers published. Call for papers and information regarding sessions and satellite meetings were posted and distributed through other professional lists.
The Section newsletter has not been updated. This is one of the tasks that needs to be done to publicize events and activities of the Section. Several members of the SC were contacted and a communications team was created, which includes Edita Bacic (Croatia), Lagdhir Rabari (India), Rodrigo Obrador (Chile), Helene Besnier (France), Margo Jeske (Canada). The team will meet this week to establish an action plan and strategy for 2016-2017.
8. Report of Treasurer (Sonia Poulin)
The only funds available are provided by IFLA to purchase small gifts for speakers. Money for the Uganda workshop needs to be confirmed by the different funding institutions, IFLA Governing Board, IALL and William S. Hein & Co.  There is not much money left in our budget.  
9. Report from Working Group on Authentication and Standards (Sally Holterhoff & Marisol Florén Romero)
The first draft of a declaration on authentication of legal information Statement on Government Provision of Public Legal Information in the Digital Age was sent out in June to all members of the SC for review and approval. The draft was approved by the SC and submittted to the Committee on Standards. Since the Conference in Cape Town, Frederick Zarndt, Stuart Hamilton and Patrice Landry have been advising and providing guidelines on drafting and preparing the statement to be submitted for approval to the Governing Board of IFLA. Sally Holterhoff explained that additional comments and feedback was provided by Mr. Zarndt and Landry and a meeting was scheduled to be held during WLIC in Columbus with other members of the Committee on Standards and other interested sections. The meeting was to be held on Sunday afternoon. Sally Holterhoff, Marisol Floren and Anne Burnett will be attending this meeting and will be reporting on the following SC business meeting.

10. Events in Columbus, Ohio, 2016 (Sonia Poulin)
Sonia Poulin invited all SC members and observers to attend events in Columbus, Ohio especially our Section program and Sonia reminded all the sessions and speakers:

Session 179, Wednesday 17 August, 2016 11:45 – 13:45 C112-115 Bringing the Law to the Library: connections, collaboration, and community in support of access to justice and the rule of law - Law Libraries with Public Libraries, and Government Information and Official Publications.
Chairs: Yolanda P. Jones (Florida A&M University College of Law, United States)

1. Provision of Sustainable Development Goals (SDG) information to Nigeria citizens through a collaborative approach: a proposal. Dapo-Asaju Harriet Seun (Lagos State University Library, Nigeria), Oludayo John Bamgbose (Ajayi Crowther University Library, Nigeria). Paper in English

2. Interdisciplinary cooperation among law and public librarians in partnership with some other institutions in Split. Edita Bačić (Faculty of Law, University of Split, Croatia). Paper in English

3. Meaningful Access to Information as a Critical Element of the Rule of Law – How Law Libraries and Public Libraries Can Work Together to Promote Access. Brian D. Anderson (Ohio Northern University, United States). Paper in English

4. Bringing law to the community: facilitating access to justice in metropolitan Detroit.
Beth Applebaum (Arthur Neef Law Library, Wayne State University, United States), Jan B. Bissett (Arthur Neef Law Library, Wayne State University, United States), Michelle M. LaLonde (Arthur Neef Law Library, Wayne State University, United States), Michael Samson (Arthur Neef Law Library, Wayne State University, United States), Virginia C. Thomas (Arthur Neef Law Library, Wayne State University, United States). Paper in English

5. Opportunities of collaboration with Public Libraries on government and governance. Umut Al (Hacettepe University, Department of Information Management, Turkey), Seda Öz (Hacettepe University, Department of Communication Sciences, Turkey), Zehra Taşkın (Hacettepe University, Department of Information Management,Turkey). Paper in English.
6. The Michigan Legal Help Project and the role libraries played in improving access to justice. Laura Mancini (Oakland County Library, United States). Paper in English.
7. Free, online and in your public library: delivering legal information to the community.
Jan Richards (Central West Libraries, Australia) [Paper written by Phillipa Scarf (State Library of NSW, Australia) presented by Jan Richards.
8. "Information literacy for all": interfacing academic and public librarians in developing a legal information literate society in Zimbabwe. Darlington Musemburi (Faculty of Law Librarian, University of Zimbabwe Libraries, Zimbabwe) Collen Nhendo (Faculty of Engineering Section, University of Zimbabwe Libraries, Zimbabwe). Paper in English.

Session 212, Thursday 18 August, 2016 10:45 – 12:45 C112-115 Privacy Law in the Digital Age: Governments Rethink the Meaning of Information Access Policies - Law Libraries with Library and Research Services for Parliaments. Chair: Robert Newlen (Library of Congress, United States)

Speakers: Roberta I. Shaffer (Law Librarian of Congress, United States); Anne Klinefelter (Director of the Law Library and Associate Professor of Law University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, United States); Adam Eisgrau (Office of Government Relations  American Library Association, United States), Dennis Hirsch (Moritz College of Law, The Ohio State University, United States)
Session 099, Monday 15 August, 2016 11:45 – 13:45 C210-212 Government Information Publishing Programs: Past Present and Future - Government Information and Official Publications with Government Libraries and Law Libraries

Chairs: James Church

1. Detecting US Federal Documents to expand access. Mike Furlough (Hathi Trust, United States), Valerie Glenn (HathiTrust, United States). Paper in English

2. Access to UN information in the digital era: reengineering the UN Depository

Libraries Programme. Sherri Aldis (Department of Public Information, United Nations, United States), Ramona Kohrs (Dag Hammarskjöld Library, United States). Paper in English

3. Repositioning the National Documentation and Information Retrieval Service in

the digital era and improving compliance to statutory legal deposits requirements. Faith Surtan (Kenya National Archives and Documentation Service, Kenya). Paper in English

4. L’organisation d’un dépôt légal des publications électroniques belges par la Bibliothèque royale de Belgique (The Organization of an Electronic Legal Deposit by the Royal Library of Belgium). Sophie Vandepontseele (Royal Library of Belgium, Belgium). Paper in French

5. Going Viral: U.S. Government Information Online. Sonnet Ireland (St. Tammany Parish Library, United States). Paper in English.

11. Representation at other meetings at IFLA (Sonia Poulin)
Sonia Poulin and Marisol Florén Romero will attend all Officers meetings, and Division 1 business meeting. Sonia Poulin highlighted other sessions and meetings that should be attended / represented by our Section. 
12. Reception (Anne Burnett)
Anne Burnett, invited everyone to attend the Reception to be held at the Native American Lobby at the Moyer Judicial Center, which houses the Ohio Supreme Court. The event took place on Monday, August 15 at 6:30pm.  The guest speaker, Paul Beck, Professor Emeritus of Political Science, Ohio State University, provided an overview of the United States electoral system including discussion of current presidential election. Dr. Beck is a regular commentator on American politics, he has published widely on political parties, voting behavior and public opinion. The Reception is sponsored by William S. Hein & Co.
13. Corresponding members (Sonia Poulin)

To be discussed on Tuesday at the Second Session of the Standing Committee.
14. Recognition of corresponding members leaving our Section (Sonia Poulin)

To be discussed on Tuesday at the Second Session of the Standing Committee.

15. Possible projects for 2016-2017: initial discussion (Sonia Poulin)

Sonia Poulin reviewed the current Section projects that will continue in 2016-2017. She asked all in attendance to think about additional project proposals that can be discussed on Tuesday at the Second Session of the Standing Committee.

16. Planning programs for Wrocław, Poland, 2016 (Sonia Poulin)

The theme of  next year IFLA WLIC 2017 is  Libraries. Solidarity. Society. Sonia confirmed as well that the allocation of time for the sessions is two hours, therefore, we need to partner with other sections in order to have more than one session.  Sonia said that the deadline for the 2018 Satellite is in the fall and therefore it also needs to be decided now. 

Several topics and events were discussed for next year's program. Among the topics discussed were:
1.
Classification Schemes for Law Libraries.  The evolution in European law has created new subjects that do not fit in our classification schemes. It would be useful to have feedback on the development of classification systems in law libraries and approaches used by different libraries. Different solutions have been found, some using Dewey Decimal classification scheme, others Library of Congress (LC), and others Classification Bourdeau.  This session could be co-sponsored with Subject Analysis and Access Section. It was suggested to contact and request feedback on this topic from John Hostage the law librarian cataloguer at Harvard Law School and IFLA member. The topic was proposed by Hélène Besnier (France) and supported by Yolanda Jones (USA).

2.
Solidarity and Stability in Time of Crisis.  The focus of this topic would be of libraries as safe places for people in times of crisis, from a comparative perspective.  Libraries being the agents of social stability during riots and disruption. A possible speaker could be Dr. Carla Hayden, the newly-confirmed Librarian of Congress, of the United States. She kept her Library in Baltimore open during the 2015 riots. The library became an anchor for the community, serving society in terms of crisis and chaos. Robert Newlen confirmed Dr. Hayden will be coming to IFLA 2017 in Poland. Margo Jeske, Teresa Miguel and Cristina Alajan manifested interest in workng on this proposal. 

3.
Law Libraries as Memory Insitutions. Since next year's conference will be held in Poland, a topic put forward is law libraries as memory institutions, preserving the memory of events as, for example, the years fo the dirty war in Argentina. Sonia Poulin and Edita Bacic, and Barbara Caravaglia came forward as being interested in working on this proposal.

4.
Standards.  A possible poster session on Standards was also mentioned 

5.
Research in Comparative Law.  Creating collaborative online tools for legal research  to help researchers find sources of law on a specific topic. This collaboration requires identifying people who are working on exactly the same topic in another country, as an example of one of the areas of law could be immigration.  Such a tool could be a useful  resource tool which others could use. It could also create solidarity between those that provide service and those that use the information (public) as well as assist in improving legal systems. This tool is similar to the Foreign Law Guide (UC-Berkeley:  Brill).

6.
Partnership Across Law Library Associations.  Explore ways that professional organizations can work together. It was suggested as a project to hold a world summit of law library associations, which could be virtual, and provide a competitive edge.  Sonia and Bård Tuseth were commended for moving forward on partnership between IFLA Law Libraries Section and IALL.
17.
Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at  17:45.
Notes taken by Margo Jeske
Respectfully submitted by: Elizabeth Naumczyk, Secretary

Next meeting is Tuesday, August 16 at 8:00 a.m.
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